
  AIRDRIE-BATHGATE RAILWAY AND LINKED IMPROVEMENTS BILL 
 
CONSIDERATION STAGE EVIDENCE: PROMOTER RESPONSE TO GROUP 30 

 
A.  JEAN HARRIS (OBJECTION 31) 
 
TOPICS NO LONGER IN DISPUTE 
 
The Promoter understands that all topics remain in dispute.  
 
TOPICS STILL IN DISPUTE 
 
The following topics within this objection remain in dispute and the Promoter’s written 
evidence on each is now submitted. 
 
ISSUE 1 -  NOISE AND VIBRATION 
 
General Overview 

 
1. The Promoter has prepared a draft Noise and Vibration Policy which sets out 

in detail how the Promoter will address the noise and vibration impacts of the 
works which will be authorised by the Bill. The Promoter has also prepared a 
draft Code of Construction Practice which prescribes best practice in respect 
of the construction of the railway, including the adoption of the best practicable 
means1 to control noise and vibration and dust from construction of the 
authorised works. The draft Noise and Vibration Policy and draft Code of 
Construction Practice are evolving documents which are undergoing 
consultation with local authorities and other mandatory consultees. They will 
undergo further iterations before being finalised.  

   
2. The Promoter places great value on the views of those who are likely to be 

affected by the project and has conducted an extensive consultation exercise 
as part of this project. The Promoter has met with the Objector to explain the 
impact of the project on the Objector’s property and the mitigation measures 
which are likely to apply. The Promoter has also written to the Objector to 
provide a detailed explanation of these effects and mitigation measures. 

 
3. As part of the Promoter’s continuing commitment to consultation, the draft 

Code of Construction Practice includes a communications strategy. This 
includes the appointment of Community Liaison Officers, the establishment of 
information centres, the continuation of the Airdrie-Bathgate website and 
helpline, regular newsletters and community forums.  Owners of properties 
which the Promoter considers may be affected by construction works will be 
advised in advance of when such works will take place. 

 
4. It is the intention that the authorised undertaker’s environmental commitments, 

including its obligation to comply with the draft Noise and Vibration Policy and 
the draft Code of Construction Practice, should be legally binding on the 
authorised undertaker so that their requirements can be enforced effectively.  

                                                 
1 Best practicable means is defined in Section 72 of the Control of Pollution Act 1974 as those measures which are “reasonably 
practicable having regard among other things to local conditions and circumstances, to the current state of technical knowledge 
and to financial implications”. Further, in respect of Network Rail’s statutory duty to safely operate and maintain the railway 
network, the safety and integrity of the railway shall be key considerations 
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As regards noise, in addition to any provision in the Bill the local authorities 
have regulatory functions under the Control of Pollution Act 1974 or alternative 
measures.  These will apply to the authorised works.  In addition, at the 
Preliminary Stage, the Promoter stated in its evidence that it would wish the 
Bill to include appropriate procedural and enforcement provisions2 and in its 
Preliminary Stage Report the Bill Committee indicated its intention to amend 
the Bill in this regard.3

 
5. There are 5 parts to this head of objection:- 
 

• Construction noise; 
• Construction vibration; 
• Operational noise; 
• Operational vibration; and 
• Track maintenance noise. 

 
Construction Noise 
 
6. The Objector’s property will be within 15 metres of the nearest running rail of 

the new railway.  Works to construct the railway line will include track bed 
preparation, track laying, electrification and associated civil engineering works. 
These works will give rise to significant noise levels and will be temporary in 
nature. 
 

7. The Promoter has prepared and submitted to the Bill Committee a draft Code 
of Construction Practice which makes provision for minimising noise 
disturbance. The Promoter is consulting on the content of the  draft with the 
local authorities and other relevant bodies. Chapter 7 of the draft Code of 
Construction Practice identifies noise and vibration requirements. As part of 
the draft Code of Construction Practice, Contractors will require to prepare 
Environmental Management Plans, including a Noise and Vibration Plan. The 
Noise and Vibration Plan will identify: 

• those activities likely to generate noise and vibration; 

• the levels of noise and vibration likely to be generated; 

• any sensitive locations close enough to the works to receive noise and 
vibration; and 

• the mitigation measures to be adopted. 
 
8. The draft Code of Construction Practice requires that construction works 

comply with Network Rail Company Standard NR/GN/ENV/00023 (which 
specifies how contractors should implement best practicable means for the 
control of noise on construction sites) and BS5228 (which sets out good 
practice for noise and vibration control on construction and open sites).  A 
hierarchy of mitigation measures will be adopted, the precise nature of which 
will be dependent on individual site circumstances and will be determined at 
the detailed design stage. Such measures may include:- 

                                                 
2 Promoter’s response to Committee questions, Annex D, Question 19, copy appended. 
3 Preliminary Stage Report paragraph 204, relevant extract appended. 
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• Contractors’ plant being sited and operated in a manner which will 
minimise noise nuisance to those on the site and in adjacent occupied 
buildings; 

• effective attenuation of noise from plant by means of efficient silencers, 
mufflers, acoustic linings, shields, enclosures or screens; 

• the use of low noise emission machinery where feasible; 

• orientation of plant away from the noise sensitive receptors; 

• any machines which are used intermittently being shut down between 
periods of activity; and 

• all machinery will be well-maintained (abnormal increases of noise are 
often associated with wear and tear/indicative of mechanical failure).  

 
9. The draft Code of Construction Practice requires that the Contractor submit a 

Noise and Vibration Plan which satisfies the requirements of Network Rail 
Company Standard NR/GN/ENV/00023 “Construction Noise Mitigation through 
the Section 61 consent process” prior to the commencement of works.  Once 
submitted the Project Manager will review and approve the Noise and 
Vibration Plan.  This plan will be submitted to the relevant Local Authority in 
line with either the Section 61 consent process or an alternative process as 
agreed with the Local Authority.   

 
10. The draft Code of Construction Practice refers to Noise Limits in Section 7.5.  

This section states the maximum noise levels, measured 1m from any 
occupied dwelling or other building used for residential purposes generated by 
construction plant and equipment, with the exception of existing railway.   
 

11 Certain necessary works may involve an unavoidable requirement for noisy 
work that exceeds these noise limits.  Such requirements for noisy work shall 
be incorporated in the Contractor’s Noise and Vibration plan and agreed with 
the local authority either through the Section 61 consent process or alternative 
process. 

 
12. Given the Promoter’s extensive experience of developing railway projects, it  

recognises the importance of ensuring that neighbours are kept informed 
about the project and its likely impact on them. Accordingly, the draft Code of 
Construction Practice requires that occupiers of nearby properties which would 
be adversely affected by construction noise be informed in advance of the 
works taking place and their likely duration. Notification will include a 
description of the work to be carried out, measures that will be taken to control 
noise or other disturbance, and the proposed hours of working. 

 
13. The Contractors’ Noise and Vibration Management Plan will also set out the 

monitoring regime to be adopted during the works for acceptance by the 
Network Rail Project Manager prior to commencement of the works. The 
monitoring regime is part of a process of securing compliance with best 
practicable means and that any consented noise levels are adhered to and 
that the Network Rail Project Manager can audit these. 
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14. The combination of the measures outlined above reflects best practice and will 
ensure that noise disruption during construction is minimised. It is recognised 
that communication with affected persons is a key element of this process. 

 
Construction Vibration  
 
15. As with construction noise, the draft Code of Construction Practice requires 

contractors to prepare Environmental Management Plans, including a Noise 
and Vibration Plan. The likely content of the plan is set out in paragraph 7 
above. 
 

16. In the construction phase, the draft Code of Construction Practice places 
limitations on both the averaged vibration dose (which is related to low 
adverse comment by householders subject to the vibration) and peak vibration 
magnitudes, which have been set at magnitudes well below damage 
thresholds and might be masked in the averaged data.   
 

17. The draft Code of Construction Practice requires that contractors specify in 
their Noise and Vibration Plan how they will use best practical means to avoid 
vibration levels as follows:  

• On structural damage grounds-ground borne peak particle velocities at 
the base of existing local residential properties, shall not exceed the limit 
of 5 mms-2 ppv set in British Standard BS5228: 1992 part 4; and 

• On vibration nuisance grounds-at nearest residential properties a 
predicted VDV of 0.4 ms-1.75 should not be exceeded for daytime use and 
0.26 ms-1.75 should not be exceeded for night-time use. This conforms to 
Vibration Dose Values as specified in BS6472:1992 that result in a "low 
probability of adverse comment" not being exceeded.   

 
18. To ensure that vibration levels are not exceeded, a programme of on-site 

monitoring will be instigated which will focus on sites where it is predicted that 
levels could be exceeded and properties closest to potential sources of 
vibration. These measures will ensure so far as practicable that construction 
vibration levels are minimised. 

 
Operational Noise 
 
19. Chapter 13 of the Environmental Statement assessed the operational noise 

impact of the project. As found in the Environmental Statement, without 
mitigation, there would be substantial noise impacts at the Objector's property 
at ground floor level. The Environmental Statement notes that with mitigation 
the impact would still be substantial.  However, the Promoter considers that, 
with further mitigation or a combination of mitigation measures, it may be 
possible to reduce the noise impact. The actual mitigation appropriate to this 
property and its wider environment can only be determined at the detailed 
design stage. 

 
20. In order to appreciate the meaning of this finding and what triggers mitigation it 

is necessary to explain how the assessment was made.  The full methodology 
of the noise assessment is contained within Chapter 13 of the Environmental 
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Statement.  The assessment considered the likely human response to a range 
of noise levels.  To evaluate the significance of impact of the predicted  
increase in noise level relative to the existing ambient noise level (known as 
the residual noise) the magnitude of the change between the existing ambient 
and the predicted railway noise was considered as detailed in the table below. 
The existing noise levels were determined by measurement at monitoring 
locations as agreed with the appropriate local authority.  Noise levels were 
predicted using standard prediction methodology and the results displayed as 
noise contours.  The resulting significance of impact was mapped as shown in 
Figures in Chapter 13 of the Environmental Statement.   

  
20A. The Environmental Statement was modelled to evaluate the impact of noise 

across the project without mitigation and with mitigation.  This was done to 
provide an illustration of the potential effects of mitigation.  For consistency 
one mode of mitigation was considered and this was an acoustic barrier.  This 
does not limit the range or type of mitigation measures at any location.  All 
references to mitigation must be considered in this context.  

 
21. Noise mitigation will be considered where the significance of impact is 

moderate or worse.  The significance of impact relates the predicted level of 
noise to the existing residual noise level. By taking into account both the 
predicted noise level and the degree of increase in noise over the existing 
noise level, a significance of impact (negligible-minor-moderate-substantial) 
can be determined as described in the table below. 

 
Predicted 

Railway Noise 
Level LAeq,18h 

Free field* 

Increase in LAeq (over existing residual) 

 1 < 3 3 < 5 5 < 10 >10 

<55 negligible negligible minor minor 

55 < 60 negligible minor moderate moderate 

60 < 65 negligible minor moderate substantial 

> 65 negligible moderate substantial substantial 
 
22. The Environmental Statement identifies the potential operational noise 

impacts at this property as follows: 
 

At 1.5 metres (ground floor) without mitigation  substantial 
 
23. The Environmental Statement shows that, without mitigation, the noise impact 

on the Objector's property is substantial. In accordance with good practice, 
mitigation will be required for this property. The nature and design of this 
mitigation will be considered, based on further assessment, at the detailed 
design stage. 

 
24. The three stage hierarchy for noise mitigation is described fully in the draft 

Noise and Vibration policy.  In summary, the mitigation methods considered 
are as follows:- 
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Stage 1 - Track design 
 
25. It may be possible to reduce noise at source by design of the track forming 

part of the authorised works.  
 
Stage 2 - Noise barriers 
 
26. If track design cannot provide adequate mitigation, noise barriers/screening 

structures adjacent to affected properties may be suitable where moderate or 
worse impacts are still predicted to occur.  The dimensions of each structure 
will be determined by modelling and having regard to the views of affected 
proprietors and the wider environment but will be determined by the needs of 
the Project to ensure best mitigation of the environmental impacts.  It should 
be noted that engineering examinations have confirmed that noise mitigation 
barriers are not feasible at this location.  This is due to the topography of the 
embankment.  However, the Promoter considers that other measures will 
address the issue effectively. 

 
Stage 3 - Noise Insulation 
 
27. Noise insulation may be applicable if track design and noise barriers cannot 

provide adequate mitigation.  The Promoter will provide noise insulation on the 
same basis as in the Noise Insulation (Railways and Other Guided Systems) 
Regulations 1996, which apply in England and Wales. Under this statutory 
scheme noise insulation must be provided for residential properties affected 
by train noise, if it reaches the following qualifying façade levels:  

 
• 68 dB LAeq, 0600 - 0000 hours during the day and evening; and  
• 63 dB LAeq, 0000 - 0600 hours at night.  

 
28. To summarise, the Environmental Statement shows that the impact at the 

Objector's property would still be substantial.  The Promoter considers that, 
with further mitigation or a combination of mitigation measures, it may be 
possible to reduce the noise impact.  However, the actual mitigation 
appropriate to this property and its wider environment can only be determined 
at the detailed design stage.  In deciding which mitigation measures to 
implement, the Promoter will take into account the views of proprietors.  The 
aim will first and foremost be to achieve the best mitigation of the 
environmental impacts having regard to the needs of the Project. 

 
Operational Vibration 
 
29. Chapter 13 of the Environmental Statement assessed the vibration impact of 

the operational railway. A vibration assessment was carried out using BS 
6472, 1992, which provides guidance on when it is appropriate to provide 
mitigation for the impact of vibration. Vibration can result in structural damage 
to buildings or disturbance and annoyance to humans. Vibration magnitudes 
from the passage of trains will be in the human perception range rather than in 
the higher building damage potential range. BS 6472 provides guidance on 
the vibration magnitude at which adverse comment may arise.  
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30. The Environmental Statement found that within 15 metres of the railway, 
adverse comment may arise. Accordingly, where it is planned to locate the 
nearest running rail within 15 metres of a residential property the 
Environmental Statement recommends that the rails should be vibration 
isolated. As the Objector's property is within 15 metres from the nearest 
running rail it is proposed to have the rails vibration isolated at this location. 
This mitigation measure should ensure that vibration levels meet the 
requirements of BS6472. No significant vibration impacts are therefore 
envisaged. 

  
Maintenance Noise 
 
31 Rail maintenance is essential to the safe running of the railway.  It is mainly 

carried out at night due to the requirement to minimise disruption to daytime 
passenger services.  Normally, a track maintenance train will operate on a 
small number of occasions each year but where the safety, integrity and 
operational efficiency dictates, that frequency may be increased. 

 
Witnesses 
 
32. The witnesses for the Promoter on this topic are: Dr. Bernadette McKell and 

Andy Irwin. The Promoter estimates its evidence on this topic lasting 5 
minutes. 

 
ISSUE 2 – LOSS OF AMENITY  
 
33. The aspect of amenity as raised by the Objector is addressed in relation to 

dust in Issue 5.  
 
 
ISSUE 3 – ACCESS 
 
Cyclepath Route 
 
34. The route of the cyclepath alignment has been a topic of much debate.  There 

are many different interested parties, some of whom seek incompatible 
changes.  The Promoter, in consulting on the route alignment, has heard from 
these groups.  The views expressed were taken into account in preparing the 
alignment contained in the Bill.  It is a compromise but one which the Promoter 
considers reconciles the interests of all involved and the Objectives of the Bill. 

 
35. The cyclepath alignment has been developed in consultation with Sustrans, 

Railway Paths, North Lanarkshire Council and West Lothian Council. The 
alignment principle set for the realigned route was established in the Initial 
Technical Feasibility Study to follow the railway route where practicable. 
Efforts have been made to provide a “like for like” route of similar quality 
where achievable in order to maintain the desirability of the existing remote 
route and retain the alignment principles agreed through the Initial Technical 
Feasibility Study. 

 
36. The Objector complains about a loss of access to the cyclepath from her 

property.  This appears to be a misunderstanding regarding the route of the 
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cyclepath at this point.  As part of the project works, the existing cyclepath is 
being relocated along the whole route of the reinstated railway. The cyclepath 
is being relocated to the south side of the railway and will run along Station 
Road. This is part of the current cyclepath. The path will then cross Harthill 
Road before following the existing route around Westrigg Bing. Therefore the 
Promoter does not consider there to be any reduction in access to the 
cyclepath.  

 
Witnesses 
 
37. The witnesses for the Promoter on this topic are: Carol Deveney, Hugh Wark 

and Alastair Camelford. The Promoter estimates its evidence on this topic 
lasting 5 minutes. 

 
 
ISSUE 4 – REDUCTION IN PROPERTY VALUE 
 
38. Compensation claims may only be submitted if the Bill receives Royal Assent 

and the relevant powers are exercised. A valid claim must be demonstrated at 
the relevant time. The Bill makes no changes to the general law on 
compensation. Therefore, any such claim will be determined in terms of the 
Compensation Code applied by the Bill. In the event that the claim for 
compensation is not agreed then the Objector has a right to refer the matter to 
the Lands Tribunal for Scotland. Further information on compensation can be 
found in the Promoter’s Policy Paper on Compulsory Purchase and 
Compensation. 

 
Witnesses 
 
39. The witnesses for the Promoter on this topic are: Elaine Hunter and Karen 

Gribben. The Promoter estimates its evidence on this topic lasting 5 minutes. 
 
 
ISSUE 5 – DUST POLLUTION 
 
40. Noise pollution is dealt with under Issue 1. The other pollution issue raised by 

the Objector is in relation to dust caused by construction works. Constructing 
the authorised works will cause dust from moving aggregate, soil and other 
granular materials.  In any construction project, dust is a recognised issue. 
However, experience indicates that it is likely that dust nuisance will be at 
worst of moderate significance and would last, for at most, only a few months 
at any one location along the length of the proposed railway. The impact of 
dust is highly related to the prevalent weather conditions. No long term 
adverse effects would arise and proposals for mitigation of those short term 
moderate impacts are addressed in the draft Code of Construction Practice   

 
41. The Promoter has prepared a draft Code of Construction Practice which 

makes provision for minimising dust nuisance. Chapter 9 of the draft Code of 
Construction Practice requires Contractors to prepare and implement an 
Environmental Management Plan (EMP) identifying mitigation measures to 
limit dust and fume emissions at source. This  includes:- 
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• water sprays; 
• covering vehicles; 
• prohibiting burning materials on site; 
• confining haulage vehicles to designated roads; and 
• ensuring that dust-suppression equipment is always available. 
 

42. The Promoter will place a contractual obligation on the Contractor to comply 
with the Code of Construction Practice.  

 
43. The provisions of the draft Code of Construction Practice (which as explained 

above the Promoter intends would be enforceable as a planning condition) will 
minimise the potential for dust nuisance. The Objector is referred to paragraph 
1 for further detail on this document. The draft Noise and Vibration Policy and 
the draft Code of Construction Practice also contains a communications 
strategy including a helpline so that any problems that may arise with dust can 
be identified and addressed. 

 
Air Quality as a Result of Operational Railway 
 
44. Chapter 14 of the Environmental Statement measured the impact of the 

project on air quality against the Government’s National Air Quality Strategy 
(NAQS).  Air Quality objectives have been adopted with the primary intention 
of protecting human health from the adverse effects of long term exposure to 
air pollution as well as short term effects associated with high pollution 
episodes. 

 
45. It is important to remember that the railway will be electrically powered, not 

diesel powered. Accordingly, the change in concentrations of pollutants 
controlled under the National Air Quality Strategy arising from the construction 
and operation of the proposed railway would be extremely small. The 
development should not have any adverse impact with respect to meeting 
relevant air quality objectives in the immediate area and no adverse effects on 
health would be anticipated. There would be no perceptible change in outdoor 
air quality.  

 
Witnesses 
 
46. The witness for the Promoter on this topic is: Hugh Wark. The Promoter 

estimates its evidence on this topic lasting 5 minutes. 
 
 
ISSUE 6 - HEALTH AND SAFETY 
 
47. It is noted that the Objector has safety concerns regarding the reopening of 

the railway. In particular, the Objector is concerned about the close proximity 
of the railway to the Objector’s property placing children or domestic pets at 
risk.  

 
48. Safety of the railway is of paramount importance.  The railway will be fenced in 

accordance with Network Rail and Railway Group Standards. The exact type 
of fencing will be determined at detailed design stage taking into account the 
location. During the meeting with the Objector in September 2006 the 

Promoter Response to Group 30 9



  

Promoter made the commitment that the Objector will be involved in providing 
input into the form of screening to be adopted although safety would of course 
remain the paramount consideration.  

 
49. The Promoter also notes the concerns raised by the Objector about any 

potential health impact of the electrified line.  

50. There has been a long history of concern about potential adverse effects 
associated with those living near high voltage overhead electricity cables, but 
little clear evidence of adverse effects. This concern has mainly been in 
relation to high voltage (132+kv) lines whereas the typical voltage of overhead 
lines used for railways is only 25 kV.  It is unlikely that the overhead lines used 
for railways would give rise to an associated magnetic field that would exceed 
background levels in a typical home. 

51. There have been a large number of studies of the potential health effects 
associated with residence near high voltage power cables. In 2001, an 
independent UK Advisory Group on Non-ionising Radiation reviewed the 
scientific literature on electromagnetic fields and cancer and concluded that, 
while most epidemiological studies were consistent with there being no raised 
risk of cancer, there was some evidence that prolonged exposure to higher 
levels of power frequency magnetic fields is associated with a small risk of 
leukaemia in children. A recent study of childhood cancer and power lines in 
the UK  found a small increased leukaemia risk in those living within 600 m of 
high voltage (132 kV) power lines.  An earlier UK Study had found no raised 
risk of childhood leukaemia for residence within 50 metres of any overhead 
line. In addition to concerns about increased risk of childhood cancer, there 
have also been concerns about the potential risks to adult health. A recent 
review by the UK independent advisory Group of Non-ionising Radiation found 
no consistent evidence to link power frequency electro-magnetic fields to 
increased breast cancer risks.  

52. Overall, there is no evidence to suggest that the use of an overhead power 
cable in the running of the planned railway would represent a risk to health. 

Witnesses 
 
53. The witness for the Promoter on this topic is: Hugh Wark. The Promoter 

estimates its evidence on this topic lasting 5 minutes. 
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AIRDRIE-BATHGATE RAILWAY AND LINKED IMPROVEMENTS BILL 
 

CONSIDERATION STAGE EVIDENCE: PROMOTER RESPONSE TO GROUP 30 
 
B. RESIDENTS OF STATION ROAD, BLACKRIDGE (OBJECTION 32) 
 
TOPICS NO LONGER IN DISPUTE 
 
The Promoter understands that all topics remain in dispute. 
 
TOPICS STILL IN DISPUTE 
 
The following topics within this objection remain in dispute and the Promoter’s written 
evidence on each is now submitted. 
 
ISSUE 1 -  NOISE AND VIBRATION 
 
General Overview  

 
1. The Promoter has prepared a draft Noise and Vibration Policy which sets out 

in detail how the Promoter will address the noise and vibration impacts of the 
works which will be authorised by the Bill. The Promoter has also prepared a 
draft Code of Construction Practice which prescribes best practice in respect 
of the construction of the railway, including the adoption of the best practicable 
means4 to control noise and vibration and dust from construction of the 
authorised works. The draft Noise and Vibration Policy and draft Code of 
Construction Practice are evolving documents which are undergoing 
consultation with local authorities and other mandatory consultees. They will 
undergo further iterations before being finalised.  

   
2. The Promoter places great value on the views of those who are likely to be 

affected by the project and has conducted an extensive consultation exercise 
as part of this project. The Promoter has met with the Objectors to explain the 
impact of the project on the Objectors’ properties and the mitigation measures 
which are likely to apply. The Promoter has also written to the Objectors to 
provide a detailed explanation of these effects and mitigation measures. 

 
3. As part of the Promoter’s continuing commitment to consultation, the draft 

Code of Construction Practice includes a communications strategy. This 
includes the appointment of Community Liaison Officers, the establishment of 
information centres, the continuation of the Airdrie-Bathgate website and 
helpline, regular newsletters and community forums.  Owners of properties 
which the Promoter considers may be affected by construction works will be 
advised in advance of when such works will take place. 

 
4. It is the intention that the authorised undertaker’s environmental commitments, 

including its obligation to comply with the draft Noise and Vibration Policy and 
the draft Code of Construction Practice, should be legally binding on the 
authorised undertaker so that their requirements can be enforced effectively.  

                                                 
4 Best practicable means is defined in Section 72 of the Control of Pollution Act 1974 as those measures which are “reasonably 
practicable having regard among other things to local conditions and circumstances, to the current state of technical knowledge 
and to financial implications”. Further, in respect of Network Rail’s statutory duty to safely operate and maintain the railway 
network, the safety and integrity of the railway shall be key considerations 
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As regards noise, in addition to any provision in the Bill the local authorities 
have regulatory functions under the Control of Pollution Act 1974 or alternative 
processes.  These will apply to the authorised works.  In addition, at the 
Preliminary Stage, the Promoter stated in its evidence that it would wish the 
Bill to include appropriate procedural and enforcement provisions5 and in its 
Preliminary Stage Report the Bill Committee indicated its intention to amend 
the Bill in this regard.6

 
5. There are 3 parts to this head of objection:- 

 
• Operational noise; 
• Operational vibration; and 
• Track maintenance noise. 

 
Operational Noise 
 
6. Chapter 13 of the Environmental Statement assessed the operational noise 

impact of the project. As found in the Environmental Statement, without 
mitigation, there would be moderate noise impacts on the Objectors’ 
properties in Station Road at ground floor level. The Environmental Statement 
notes that with mitigation the impact would still be moderate.  However, the 
Promoter considers that, with further mitigation or a combination of mitigation 
measures, it may be possible to reduce the noise impact. The actual mitigation 
appropriate to these properties and their wider environment can only be 
determined at the detailed design stage. 

 
7. In order to appreciate the meaning of this finding and what triggers mitigation it 

is necessary to explain how the assessment was made.  The full methodology 
of the noise assessment is contained within Chapter 13 of the Environmental 
Statement. The assessment considered the likely human response to a range 
of noise levels.  To evaluate the significance of impact of the predicted  
increase in noise level relative to the existing ambient noise level (known as 
the residual noise) the magnitude of the change between the existing ambient 
and the predicted railway noise was considered as detailed in the table below. 
The existing noise levels were determined by measurement at monitoring 
locations as agreed with the appropriate local authority.   Noise levels were 
predicted using standard prediction methodology and the results displayed as 
noise contours.  The resulting significance of impact was mapped as shown in 
Figures in Chapter 13 of the Environmental Statement.  
 

8. The Environmental Statement was modelled to evaluate the impact of noise 
across the project without mitigation and with mitigation.  This was done to 
provide an illustration of the potential effects of mitigation.  For consistency 
one mode of mitigation was considered and this was an acoustic barrier.  This 
does not limit the range or type of mitigation measures at any location.  All 
references to mitigation must be considered in this context.  

 
9. Noise mitigation will be considered where the significance of impact is 

moderate or worse.  The significance of impact relates the predicted level of 
noise to the existing residual noise level. By taking into account both the 

                                                 
5 Promoter’s response to Committee questions, Annex D, Question 19, copy appended. 
6 Preliminary Stage Report paragraph 204, relevant extract appended. 
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predicted noise level and the degree of increase in noise over the existing 
noise level, a significance of impact (negligible-minor-moderate-substantial) 
can be determined as described in the table below. 

 
Predicted 

Railway Noise 
Level LAeq,18h 

Free field* 

Increase in LAeq (over existing residual) 

 1 < 3 3 < 5 5 < 10 >10 

<55 negligible negligible Minor minor 

55 < 60 negligible minor Moderate moderate 

60 < 65 negligible minor Moderate substantial 

> 65 negligible moderate substantial substantial 
 
10. The Environmental Statement identifies the potential operational noise 

impacts at these properties as follows: 
 

2 Station Road 
 
At 1.5 metres (ground floor) without mitigation  moderate 
 
4 Station Road 
 
At 1.5 metres (ground floor) without mitigation  moderate 
 
6 Station Road 
 
At 1.5 metres (ground floor) without mitigation  moderate 
 
8 Station Road 
 
At 1.5 metres (ground floor) without mitigation  moderate 

 
10 Station Road 
 
At 1.5 metres (ground floor) without mitigation  moderate 
 
12 Station Road 
 
At 1.5 metres (ground floor) without mitigation  moderate 
 
 

11. The Environmental Statement shows that, without mitigation, the noise impact 
on the Objectors’ properties at Station Road would be moderate. In 
accordance with good practice, mitigation will be required for these properties. 
The nature and design of this mitigation will be considered, based on further 
assessment, at the detailed design stage. 
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12. The three stage hierarchy for noise mitigation is described fully in the draft 
Noise and Vibration policy.  In summary, the mitigation methods considered 
are as follows:- 

 
Stage 1 - Track design 
 
13. It may be possible to reduce noise at source by design of the track forming 

part of the authorised works.  
 
Stage 2 - Noise barriers 
 
14. If track design cannot provide adequate mitigation, noise barriers/screening 

structures adjacent to affected properties may be suitable where moderate or 
worse impacts are still predicted to occur.  The dimensions of each structure 
will be determined by modelling and having regard to the views of affected 
proprietors and the wider environment but will be determined by the needs of 
the Project to ensure best mitigation of the environmental impacts.   It should 
be noted that engineering examinations have confirmed that noise attenuation 
barriers are not feasible at this location.  This is due to the topography of the 
embankment.  However the Promoter considers other measures will address 
the issue effectively. 

 
Stage 3 - Noise Insulation 
 
15. Noise insulation may be applicable if track design and noise barriers cannot 

provide adequate mitigation.  The Promoter will provide noise insulation on the 
same basis as in the Noise Insulation (Railways and Other Guided Systems) 
Regulations 1996, which apply in England and Wales. Under this statutory 
scheme noise insulation must be provided for residential properties affected 
by train noise, if it reaches the following qualifying façade levels:  

 
• 68 dB LAeq, 0600 - 0000 hours during the day and evening; and  
• 63 dB LAeq, 0000 - 0600 hours at night.  

 
16. To summarise, the Environmental Statement shows that the impact at the 

Objectors’ properties in Station Road would be moderate.  The Promoter 
considers that, with mitigation or a combination of mitigation measures, it may 
be possible to reduce the noise impact.  However, the actual mitigation 
appropriate to these properties and their wider environment can only be 
determined at the detailed design stage.  In deciding which mitigation 
measures to implement, the Promoter will take into account the views of 
proprietors.  The aim will first and foremost be to achieve the best mitigation of 
the environmental impacts having regard to the needs of the Project. 

 
Operational Vibration 
 
17. Chapter 13 of the Environmental Statement assessed the vibration impact of 

the operational railway. A vibration assessment was carried out using BS 
6472, 1992, which provides guidance on when it is appropriate to provide 
mitigation for the impact of vibration. Vibration can result in structural damage 
to buildings or disturbance and annoyance to humans. Vibration magnitudes 
from the passage of trains will be in the human perception range rather than in 
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the higher building damage potential range. BS 6472 provides guidance on 
the vibration magnitude at which adverse comment may arise.  

  
18. The Environmental Statement found that within 15 metres of the railway, 

adverse comment may arise. Accordingly, where it is planned to locate the 
nearest running rail within 15 metres of a residential property the 
Environmental Statement recommends that the rails should be vibration 
isolated. As the Objectors’ properties are more than 15 metres from the 
nearest running rail mitigation is not required. No significant vibration impacts 
are therefore envisaged. 

 
Maintenance Noise 
 
19. Rail maintenance is essential to the safe running of the railway.  It is mainly 

carried out at night due to the requirement to minimise disruption to daytime 
passenger services.  Normally, a track maintenance train will operate on a 
small number of occasions each year but where the safety, integrity and 
operational efficiency dictates, that frequency may be increased. 

 
Witnesses 
 
20. The witnesses for the Promoter on this topic are: Dr. Bernadette McKell and 

Andy Irwin. The Promoter estimates its evidence on this topic lasting 5 
minutes. 

 
 
ISSUE 2 – LOSS OF AMENITY  
 
21. In the objection, reference is made to the nearby ‘Meadows’ housing 

development. The Promoter is unable to comment upon any conditions that 
may have been imposed upon the developers, Drumbow Homes, by the local 
planning authority West Lothian Council in relation to proximity of the new 
homes to the proposed railway.  However, the Promoter can confirm that it has 
not provided assurances to Drumbow Homes on prescribed distances 
between running rails and new residential properties. 

 
Witnesses 
 
22. The witness for the Promoter on this topic is: Dr Guy Wimble. The Promoter 

estimates its evidence on this topic lasting 5 minutes. 
 
ISSUE 3 – ACCESS 
 
23. The committee has noted access as an issue raised by the Objector.  

However, access is not raised by the Objector in their letter of obligation. 
 
ISSUE 4 – REDUCTION IN PROPERTY VALUE 
 
24. No land take is involved in relation to these properties. The only theoretical 

head of compensation claim would be compensation in respect of physical 
factors. Compensation claims may only be submitted if the Bill receives Royal 
Assent and the relevant powers are exercised. A valid claim must be 

Promoter Response to Group 30 15



  

demonstrated at the relevant time.  The Bill makes no changes to the general 
law on compensation. Therefore, any such claim will be determined in terms of 
the Compensation Code applied by the Bill. In the event that the claim for 
compensation is not agreed then the Objectors have a right to refer the matter 
to the Lands Tribunal for Scotland. Further information on compensation can 
be found in the Promoter’s Policy Paper on Compulsory Purchase and 
Compensation. 

 
Witnesses 
 
25. The witnesses for the Promoter on this topic are: Elaine Hunter and Karen 

Gribben. The Promoter estimates its evidence on this topic lasting 5 minutes. 
 
ISSUE 5 – LOSS OF PRIVACY  
 
26. The objection expresses concerns about the height of the track and the 

resultant view which passengers may have of the properties at Station Road. 
The new line will be constructed upon the existing cyclepath and the nature 
and speed of rail travel is such that any views travelling passengers may have 
of the Station Road properties would be fleeting.  

 
27. Additionally, at this location, the Environmental Statement has recommended 

that tree and shrub planting be provided along the boundary of the rail line, 
which will help screen the properties from the track.  

 
Witnesses 
 
28. The witnesses for the Promoter on this topic are: Jackie McLean and Dr Guy 

Wimble. The Promoter estimates its evidence on this topic lasting 5 minutes. 
 
ISSUE 6 – HEALTH AND SAFETY 
 
Safety / Location Of Track  
 
29. The Objectors have safety concerns regarding the reopening of the railway. In 

particular, they are concerned about the close proximity of the railway to 
children living in the area.   

 
30. Safety of the railway will be of paramount importance. The railway will be 

fenced along the route in accordance with Network Rail and Railway Group 
Standards.  The exact type of fencing will be determined at detailed design 
stage taking into account the location. The Promoter met with the Objectors on 
4 September 2006. During the meeting with the Objectors in September 2006 
the Promoter made the commitment that the Objectors will be involved in the 
discussion with regard to the form of screening to be adopted to the rear of the 
properties in Station Road adjacent to the railway although safety would of 
course remain the paramount consideration.  
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Train Speed 
 
31. The objection includes concern about the speed the trains will be travelling at 

and also suggests that the inclusion of a station at Blackridge would alleviate 
any risk associated with high speeds. 

 
32. Railway Safety is of paramount importance and is primarily a matter for the 

Health and Safety Executive to consider in accordance with the Railways and 
Other Guided Transport Systems (Safety) Regulations 2006 (ROGS), based 
on work carried out in accordance with Network Rail’s Company Standards 
and the Rail Safety and Standards Boards Railway Group Standards. The 
process of gaining the necessary safety approvals to modify the existing rail 
network is very rigorous, and will look at all elements of the design and 
construction of the railway, including fencing derailment. 

 
33. The speed of trains is affected by a number of issues, including timetabling 

constraints, rolling stock characteristics, track geometry and gradients, 
infrastructure characteristics, signalling systems and other design criteria.  
Speed limits are applied to all railway lines and are a matter to be considered 
by Her Majesty’s Railway Inspectorate in relation to ROTS submissions and 
safety is a paramount consideration.  The inclusion of a station would not by 
itself manage the risk perceived by the Objectors. 

 
34. As was made clear at Preliminary Stage, it is the Promoter’s view that there is 

no technical case for the inclusion of a Station at Blackridge and this is a 
matter for Parliament 

 
Witnesses 
 
35. The witness for the Promoter on this topic is: Hugh Wark. The Promoter 

estimates its evidence on this topic lasting 5 minutes. 
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APPENDIX 
 
AIRDRIE-BATHGATE RAILWAY AND LINKED IMPROVEMENTS  BILL 
 
Preliminary Stage 
 
Extract from Promoter’s Response to Committee’s questions, Annex D 
 
19. While it will be for this Committee to determine what amendments are 

made to this Bill at phase two of Consideration Stage, what 
consideration has the Promoter given to indicating a commitment to 
propose draft amendments to the Bill that would attach the 
environmental statement, code of construction practice, noise and 
vibration policy and Crichel Down Rules to the Bill? 

 
The Promoter considered the issues raised in this question at the time the Bill 
was prepared, and they have been under review since. The question 
effectively falls into two parts, because the treatment of the Crichel Down 
Rules is a quite different topic from the rest. 
 
Commitment to environmental statement, code of construction practice and 
noise and vibration policy 
 
The Promoter is committed to providing the works as contemplated by the 
Environmental Statement with the same or an equivalent level of mitigation as 
that which the Environmental Statement recommends. The code of 
construction practice and a noise and vibration policy come within this 
commitment as being essential mitigation tools contemplated by the 
Environmental Statement. The Promoter is aware of the way in which the 
Edinburgh Tram and Waverley Acts have provided for similar commitments to 
be included as statutory duties on the face of the Bill. The Promoter would 
wish to test the precise form of the specific amendments, but in principle 
would be pleased to see its environmental commitment made plain in this way. 
The Edinburgh Tram and Waverley Acts also dealt with the question of 
enforcement by going via the planning process.  This course commends itself 
to the Promoter as applying a tried and tested enforcement mechanism which 
is known to be effective. However, the Promoter is conscious of the need for 
local planning authorities to be sufficiently comfortable with this process for it 
to operate. The Promoter will accordingly defer making any specific 
suggestions to the Committee in this regard until it has completed further 
consultations with the affected local authorities. 
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Extract from Preliminary Stage Report 

Conclusion 

204. The promoter is invited to— 

• note our intention to amend the Bill requiring the authorised undertaker to—  
o submit the COCP (which as a minimum will confer the standards of 

protection and mitigation considered by the Committee at Consideration 
Stage phase two) to the local planning authorities for approval before 
commencing the works. The local authorities will be required to consult 
SNH and SEPA in considering whether to approve the code. Once 
approved, the authorised undertaker will be required to use all 
reasonably practicable means to ensure that the works are carried out 
in accordance with the code; and  

o use all reasonably practicable means in applying, as a minimum, the 
standards of protection and mitigation set out in the NVP.  
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